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Date  - Sep 24th, 11am - noon.
Location – Lille, France 

The Notice of the AGM and resolutions to be voted upon, the accounts for 2014, annual report and the draft minute of the 2014 AGM were made available on the BSN website 1 month prior to the meeting. 

1. Present 
 >50 members, Chair Kevin O’Byrne (KOB), Secretary Neil Evans (NE)
Apologies for absence Jon Johnson, John Morris, Megan Holmes, Allison Fulford, Amy Warner, Maria Canal 
2. Approval of the minutes of the 2014 AGM Sydney.

Proposed by Gareth Leng (GL) 

3. Matters arising

None 

4. Chair’s report 

KOB reported that there had been two major issues that the committee had had to deal with in the last year.  Governance of the Society re the Charity Commission (CC) and the recruitment of a new service provider to replace Portland Customer Services (PCS). 

re governance, KOB reminded the membership that following circulation of documentation for comment the steering committee and proceeded with the formation of a new CIO which has now been registered with the CC and that all had gone smoothly. Prior to registration the objective of the society had to be changed, by order of the CC, to include the term ‘education’ in addition to research. 

The next step would be the voting by the membership on the four resolutions noted in the special business later on the agenda.  If these were to be accepted then there would be a transition from the old BSN to the new BSN but that this was operational matter and the membership would not see any difference in how the society works. 
The change will reduce the liability of the (4) trustees (of the old BSN), which had been unacceptable. In the new BSN, the trustees will be retained as an advisory/oversight board and the committee will be the trustees.  However the new trustees will have no liability.  

KOB thanked Sue Thorn, who the BSN had engaged to guide the committee through the transition, for all of her efforts.  

Re the service provider PCS withdrew their services in 2015.  Amy Warner had sought tenders to replace Portland and it had been decided to engage the Royal Society of Biology (RSB). A seamless transfer is expected. 

RSB will provide additional functionality that should help the committee with a variety of processes. Engagement of RSB does have a cost implication but we are underwritten by the Journal and we would encourage the membership to support the Journal as per the commentary circulated by Gareth Leng. 

5. Treasurers report

Mike Ludwig reported that 
· The accounts remain healthy, and are broadly similar to the previous year’s accounts.
· The net income was £422K which is slightly less than last year due to the spend for ICN2014 in Sydney and the costs associated with the changes that we have within the society 

· £115K went to conference support/research visits

· £12 symposium support 

· The saving held by the BSN are still healthy but generate low interest.  John Morris is looking into alternative investment opportunities. 

· Income from journal was increased. 

GL asked that given our reserved and while the journal was successful, should we make a capital investment for the future. I.e. develop a new income stream such as a web venture, web sites. 
KOB reported that we are critically aware of the need to review our assets and to review how they could be used to best effect and that due to other circumstances the committee had not made as much headway with an investment strategy as they would have liked, this year 

GL noted that Bob Miller is taking over as head of the INF and is launching a ‘neuroendocrinology now’ website, however, he wants to hand the website over and it could generate financial benefits.
ACTION - Amy Warner to contact  Bob Miller to explore the possibility of the BSN taking over or working with the Neuroendocrinology now website as a new income stream.  
Waljit Dhilo asked about the security of the journal e.g. open access. Jillian Mercer (JM) responded that while we have been worried about this issue for a long time open access has not had an impact but Wiley are watching the situation closely.  JM noted that BSN members get a discount on open access costs. JM reported that these issues would be discussed further with Wiley at the business meeting in November.
6. Membership secretary report

Maria Canal was not in attendance.  KOB reported that membership will transfer to RSB. The membership is relatively constant, membership fees will be held constant for 2016.
GL noted that the next ICN will be in Canada, and that Canada has no organised neuroendocrine society, and raised the possibility that to increase the international membership of the BSN and thus reflect the international nature of the Journal of Neuroendocrinology, was this an opportunity. Tyler Stevenson – responded that targeting Canadians will not work as they will go to USA.  Alan Herbison noted that – the American Neuroendocrinology society has not been efficiently organised in the past and is currently having a change of leadership and it could be worth liaising with them.   
ACTION – The committee – To discuss further internationalisation approaches for the BSN 

7. Meeting secretary’s report

Preeti Jethwa reported that the next meeting will be in Turkey, in Istanbul, from 1st to the 3rd sept, preceded by an ESR summer school.  The meeting and accommodation are all on one site and delegates will have access to all facilities.  Registration fees will be similar to normal but accommodation will be free. 

PJ noted that she will be contacting the BSN membership for symposium ideas in the very near future.   
PJ again asked the meeting for volunteers to host the 2017 meeting.  

8. Grant panel co-ordinator report 

AF was not in attendance and had not summited a formal report.  NE noted that the level of spending was in line with previous years and that the success rate was still very high but that some schemes remained undersubscribed. 

Jane Robinson  asked about the timing of summer vacation studentship applications and decisions being made as it was taking so long that students were leaving for the summer prior to hearing if they had funding.  KOB noted that the RSB will be coordinating the application process and it was hoped that this would streamline it. 
Fran Ebling asked about the number of project support grants that had been awarded and if this was limited. ML noted that £45K has been spent on this scheme in 2014 and that this had only been limited by applicant number rather than financial constraints. 
9. Outreach co-ordinators report

Amy Warner was not in attendance but has submitted a report indicating that there had not been much activity on the website but that there would be changes with the transfer to RSB and a new web platform. 

GL – Noted that it would be astute to contact Bob Miller as there is a n opportunity for synergy between the BSN and neuroendocrinology now websites. 
ACTION - Amy Warner to contact  Bob Miller to explore the possibility of the BSN taking over or working with Neuroendocrinology now re the website.  

10. Journal of Neuroendocrinology Editors report

Julian Mercer reported that 

· IF deceased but was in line with long term average. May go up in 2015

· Submission numbers are similar to the previous year at ~ 220.  The rejection rate is currently ~50 %. 
· Paper coming from china and India and this could grow 

· The supply chain for papers has been variable.  Consequently, some issues have been small.  However, good quality papers are being submitted.  

· 80 papers were published last year  and this number will be exceeded this year.  
· 6 papers from UK in 2014. 
· Senior editors numbers were increased at the end of last year.

·  Thanks to senior editors. Thanks to reviewers.  Editing for a different journal had emphasised to JM how our community was supportive.
· JM encouraged the BSN members to sign up for TOC. 
· The journal had sponsored 5 international meetings and review papers are coming through from these meetings. 
· Time to first decision is not as quick as some on line journals but sits at ~30-40 days 
· Encourage membership drive 

GL asked if the concept of an issue out of date given the online format of the Journal? Should there be a yearly journal but papers get put on line automatically. 
JM responded that the current model of issues is driven by Wiley.  Colin Brown responded that we should stay with ‘issues’ so that they appears on TOC. GL noted that you could still get a monthly update via email and you could have a ‘virtual issues’ at the end of the year along the lines of themes. Dave Gratan noted that he had tried that and tried tagging papers so that people could create their own virtual issues. 
11. Journal of Neuroendocrinology Journal Secretary’s report

John Morris was not in attendance but NE read a synopsis of the submitted report which follows in full.
“First may I apologise that I cannot join you at the Lille meeting.

The Journal of Neuroendocrinology continues to prosper with Wiley as its publisher (the ‘Blackwell' has now disappeared).

Due to reorganisation at Wiley Dr Amanda McLean-Inglis, who was for many years our link with the publisher, has been moved to other roles. I would like to put on record our sincere thanks for all that Amanda has done for the journal.

Amanda’s place has been taken by Silvana Losito who I have met. The annual meeting with Wiley which will involve Silvana Losito, Julian Mercer and Tehmina Amin his assistant, and myself will occur on November 5th. I have informed Wiley, through Silvana, that when our contract next comes up for renewal, for the purpose of due diligence (and not because of any dissatisfaction with Wiley) the BSN will be obliged to seek competitive tenders.

Financially the Journal continues to perform almost exactly in line with Wiley’s predictions. The move to online-only has been successful. The vast majority of subscriptions are via the various world-wide consortia arrangements that Wiley has continued and developed from the Blackwell era. Numerous electronic copies of the journal are made available to 3rd world countries at a discounted rate. I am pleased to report also that the annual renewal exercise has so far shown an uptake of well over 90% - slightly ahead of the average for journals of this type.

All this is of course largely due to the efforts of the present and past editors, their assistants, and the editorial board who perform the lion’s share of the reviewing. The BSN is much in their debt.”

12. To receive and approve the 2014 Trustees report and Accounts 

Approved 
13. Appointment of members as honorary auditors
14. Proposal and election of new Honorary Members

None 
15. Any other competent business

None 

16. Date and location of next meeting

Istanbul, Sept 2016

17. Special business
Further to the consultation of members in March 2015, at which no objections were raised, the following resolutions were presented to the members at the AGM and voted on by the members of the BSN. 
1. That the Constitution of the Society be amended pursuant to clause 39 of the Constitution by the addition of a new clause 40 as follows:-

“The Society may subject to a resolution of the members at the Annual General Meeting or a Special General Meeting, acting by a simply majority of those present and voting, transfer its assets, liabilities and membership to another charitable body having similar or identical charitable objects to those of the Society.”

and that the existing clause 40 be renumbered clause 41.

APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY

2. That conditional on the approval of Resolution 1 above the Society hereby resolves to transfer its assets, liabilities and memberships to the new charitable incorporated organisation known as the British Society for Neuroendocrinology.

APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY

3. That the Committee of the Society be authorised to take all necessary steps to complete the transfer referred to in Resolution 2 above.

APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY

4. That following completion of the transfer the Committee be authorised to convene a Special General Meeting of the Society for the purposes of dissolving the Society pursuant to current clause 40 of the Constitution.

APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY


